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WATER BUREAU 
SPECIAL MEETING 

555 Main Street, Hartford 
Monday, August 22, 2022 

 
Present: Commissioners Clifford Avery Buell, Peter Gardow, Jackie Gorsky 

Mandyck, Dominic Pane, Raymond Sweezy, Alvin Taylor, and District 
Chairman William DiBella (7) 

 
Remote 
Attendance: Commissioners Andrew Adil, Jean Holloway, and David Ionno (3)  
 
Absent: Commissioners Diane Lewis, Jon Petoskey, Pasquale Salemi, and 

Michael Carrier (4) 
 
Also  
Present: Commissioner John Avedisian  
  Commissioner Richard Bush 
  Commissioner Donald Currey 
  Commissioner Joan Gentile (Remote Attendance) 
  Commissioner Allen Hoffman 
  Commissioner Bhupen Patel (Remote Attendance)  
  Scott W. Jellison, Chief Executive Officer 

Christopher Stone, District Counsel  
John S. Mirtle, District Clerk 
Steve Bonafonte, Assistant District Counsel 
Christopher Levesque, Chief Operating Officer 
Kelly Shane, Chief Administrative Officer 
Susan Negrelli, Director of Engineering 
David Rutty, Director of Operations 
Robert Schwarm, Director of Information Technology (Remote Attendance)  
Tom Tyler, Director of Facilities  
Michael Curley, Manager of Technical Services 
Jim Randazzo, Manager of Water Treatment & Supply (Remote Attendance) 
David Baker, IT Consultant (Remote Attendance) 
Julie Price, Executive Assistant 
Joseph Szerejko, Independent Consumer Advocate (Remote Attendance) 

 
CALL TO ORDER 

 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Sweezy at 4:01 PM. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AGENDA ITEMS 

 
No one from the public appeared to be heard. 
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APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 
 

On motion made by District Chairman DiBella and duly seconded, the 
meeting minutes of March 23, 2022 were approved.  

 
 

Commissioner Pane entered the meeting at 4:07 PM. 
 
 

COLEMAN ROAD, GLASTONBURY 
LAYOUT AND ASSESSMENT FOR WATER MAIN EXTENSION 

 
To: The Water Bureau for consideration on August 22, 2022 
 
In 2006, the District received a petition from a property owner on Coleman Road in 
Glastonbury requesting that a public water main be installed in the street to replace a well 
shared by four (4) homes which is unreliable, contains contaminants including radon and 
uranium, and costly to maintain.  In 2019, the Town of Glastonbury requested the District to 
identify potential water main projects within Glastonbury that could be constructed on an 
accelerated basis and Coleman Road was included in a project along with adjacent streets 
Chestnut Hill Road and Lenti Terrace.  A public hearing was held on the project on June 26, 
2019.  The four properties with the shared well on Coleman Road supported the project in 
2019 but based on strong opposition to the proposed project from residents on Chestnut Hill 
Road and Lenti Terrace, the Water Bureau did not vote to authorize construction of the water 
mains and assessments on the properties.  The four properties were forced to remain with a 
shared well.  In July 2022, a property owner on Coleman Road contacted the District again 
about connecting to MDC water due to the shared well on Coleman Road frequently running 
dry.   
 
Due to the condition of the shared well, the District is proposing extending the existing MDC 
water main in Coleman Road approximately one hundred twenty-five feet (125ft) to the south 
to reach a parcel of land containing the shared well.  There are four (4) properties that this 
proposed project will serve: 313 Chestnut Hill Road, 8 Coleman Road, 24 Moseley Terrace 
and 20 Moseley Terrace. Three of the four properties will be subject to direct assessment and 
24 Moseley Terrace will be subject to connection charges.  One of the properties subject to 
direct assessment has new owners that did not receive the required notice of an assessment 
during the 2019 public hearing process but the current owners have signed a waiver of their 
rights for notice of an assessment and public hearing in an effort to expedite this project for 
construction this year. The unassessed parcel that has the shared well is unbuildable due to lot 
size.   
 
 The estimated cost and benefit summary for this project is as follows: 
 
ESTIMATED CONSTRUCTION COST: 
 

125 feet of 8-inch    $ 77,500.00 
Contingencies (10%)   $   7,750.00  
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Total Estimated Construction Cost $ 85,250.00  $     85,250.00 
 
ESTIMATED OTHER COST: 
 

Blueprints, Maps & Charts   $        500.00 
Work by District Forces   $   10,000.00 
Total Estimated Other Costs  $   10,500.00  $     10,500.00 

 
TOTAL ESTIMATED PROJECT COST:     $     95,750.00 

 
The source of funding summary is as follows: 

 
Estimated Direct Assessments and Connection Charges  

to be Accrued to the Assessable Water Fund  $  54,790.30 
 

Deficit to be collected from the non-member capital 
improvement surcharge or reimbursed by the 
Town of Glastonbury      $  40,959.70 

 

TOTAL ESTIMATED PROJECT COST:     $  95,750.00 
 

 
As the Bureau is aware, Ordinance W1f requires that any deficits incurred on capital 

improvements in non-member towns be added as a surcharge to each user’s water bill in that 
non-member town.  Therefore, the estimated deficit of $40,959.70 will be incurred by the 
ratepayers in the Town of Glastonbury, or by the Town of Glastonbury itself if the Town so 
chooses, before the end of the District’s fiscal year during which construction takes place. 

 
After consideration of the above and any other comments by the Commissioner present 

at the public hearing, it is RECOMMENDED that it be 
 
VOTED: To transmit to the District Board a resolution to layout and authorize construction 

of a Class II water main in portions of Coleman Road, Glastonbury, as set forth in 
the layout and schedule of assessments by the Water Bureau, and payment for 
the same is authorized from the Assessable Water Fund. 

 
AND 
VOTED: That the Controller be requested to make tentative allocations for this project 

pending passage of the layout by the District Board, and pending determination 
of actual costs, in accordance with the following schedule, which schedule is 
based on the Engineer’s estimated cost and on the estimated assessment, as 
follows: 
 

Direct Assessments and Connection Charges 
to be Accrued to the Assessable Water Fund  $  54,790.30 
 

Deficit to be collected from the non-member capital 
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improvement surcharge or reimbursed by the 
Town of Glastonbury     $  40,959.70 

 
 

 Total Estimated Project Cost:    $  95,750.00 
 
 
AND 
VOTED: That after completion of the construction of a water main in portions of Coleman 

Road, Glastonbury, a final schedule of assessments based on the following 
preliminary assessments using the schedule of flat rates adopted December 10, 
2018 and effective January 1, 2019 at $95.00 per front foot or adjusted front foot, 
be declared due and payable and published with notice to any property owner 
aggrieved by these proceedings that he or she may appeal from the actions of 
The Metropolitan District and its Water Bureau to the Superior Court. 

  
 

Property now or Formerly of 
Street 

Number 
 

Frontage 
Adjusted 
Frontage 

 
Assessment 

     
Chestnut Hill Road- North Side     
Harold W. & Adele C. Finer 313 128.50 (120.00) $11,400.00 
     
Coleman Road- East Side     
Kyle Candia-Bovi & Valerie Zalman 8 176.74  $16,790.30 
     
Moseley Terrace- South Easterly Side     
Diana & Timothy Kipp 20 70 (130.00) $12,350.00 
 
AND 
VOTED: That after completion of the construction of a water main in portions of Coleman 

Road, Glastonbury, the following property shall owe connection charges at the 
prevailing rates at the time of connection to the District’s water main.  The 
connection charges based on the current schedule of flat rates adopted 
December 10, 2018 and effective January 1, 2019 at $95.00 per front foot or 
adjusted front foot, would be: 
 
 

 
Property now or Formerly of 

Street 
Number 

 
Frontage 

Adjusted 
Frontage 

 
Connection 

Charge 
Moseley Terrace- South Side     
Jean Hanna Holden 24 70 (150.00) $14,250.00 
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Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
     Scott W. Jellison 

Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

On motion made by District Chairman DiBella and duly seconded, the report was 
received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote of those present. 
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POTENTIAL SALE OF SURPLUS LAND 
 

Chief Operations Officer Chris Levesque discussed two properties that had been identified by 
District Staff as having potential to sell.  

 
District Chairman DiBella made a motion to offer the land to the Town of Barkhamsted 
and then to come back to the Water Bureau to discuss whether to move forward with 

the sale of the land. The motion was duly seconded and passed by unanimous vote of 
those present 

 
 

OPPORTUNITY FOR GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

Judy Allen, of West Hartford, asked if the presentation on sale of land was included in the 
agenda that was posted to the MDC website. 

 
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS & QUESTIONS 

 
Commissioner Currey asked about the land sale process. 

 
Commissioner Bush spoke about the water level in the Farmington River. 

 
Commissioner Mandyck asked whether the legislators from the towns have been notified about 

the meeting with the Farmington River stakeholders. 
 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:49 PM 
 
ATTEST: 
 

 
John S. Mirtle    _________________ 
District Clerk        Date of Approval 
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